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Director's Report 
to the 

Board of Health 
November 10, 2022 

Director’s Attended Meetings – October 
• Scott County Community COVID Planning Group (3)
• Live Lead Free Quad Cities (LLFQC) (2)
• Area 5 HealthCare Coalition
• Scott County Department Heads
• Scott County Information Technology Vendor Interview-Technology Assessment and

Strategic Plan (3)
• Health and Human Services emPOWER and Social Vulnerability Index Workshop
• CDC All State, Tribal, Local and Territorial Update
• Iowa Childhood Lead Advisory Workgroup
• Scott County High Utilizer Review Team
• Scott County MEDIC EMS Transition Planning Committee (2)
• Melissa Sharer, St. Ambrose University Master of Public Health Program
• Iowa HHS Highly Infectious Disease Group

I would like to recognize the following employees for their years of service with the 
Department: 

Tracy Zeimet, Public Health Nurse 1 year November 8 
Stuart Scott, Community Health Interventionist 1 year November 8 
Danielle Freund, Per Diem Nurse (Jail) 3 years  November 4 
Anna Copp, Community Health Consultant 8 years  November 10 
LaNae Ramos, Per Diem Nurse (Clinical) 9 years  November 14 
Christina McDonough, Community Transformation Consultant 

9 years  November 25 

I would like to introduce the following new employees: 
Krishna Marmé, Community Tobacco Consultant Started  October 31st 
Brittany Sandlin, Office Assistant  Started November 7th 

I would like to acknowledge the following position changes: 
Tia Siegwarth, Maternal, Child and Adolescent Health Consultant to Informing Specialist 
effective October 24th  

Jennifer Stout, Maternal, Child and Adolescent Health Nurse to Per Diem Nurse effective 
November 7th 
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I would like to congratulate the following employee: 
Christina McDonough, 2022 Quad Cities Business Journal Forty Under 40 Honoree 

Assessment 

Assess and monitor population health status, factors that influence health, and community 
needs and assets 

Community Health Improvement Plan Work Continues 
Staff attended the Quad Cities Trauma Informed Consortium Steering Committee to gather 
feedback on the sections where the Trauma Informed Consortium was included on the previous 
Community Health Improvement Plan (CHIP). Consortium members shared current efforts to 
move towards implementation of trauma-informed care in organizations and workplaces. The 
group also provides several trainings, including Adverse Childhood Experiences and a Health 
Equity Speakers Bureau, to the community at no cost. Monthly meetings focus on specific 
topics from different presenters and are open to the public. Consortium members agreed that 
prevention, education, and outreach efforts written into the previous CHIP are still relevant and 
ongoing. 

Staff met with Janet Hill, Rock Island County Health Department, to begin drafting the 2023-
2026 Community Health Improvement Plan (CHIP) for Scott and Rock Island counties. Staff have 
attended several meetings over the past few months with various community groups and 
coalitions to gather feedback on strategies from the previous CHIP that will be transitioned due 
to the pandemic, as well as new ideas to incorporate. The Health Departments plan to have a 
draft completed by the end of 2022 and will seek additional input from stakeholders before 
finalizing the plan in early 2023. 

Investigate, diagnose, and address health problems and hazards affecting the population 

Communicable Disease Program    
A total of 406 communicable diseases were reported during October. They included seven 
cases of hepatitis C, four cases of hepatitis B, three cases of campylobacteriosis, two cases of 
salmonellosis, and one e. Coli infection. In addition, there were 389 laboratory-confirmed cases 
of COVID-19 reported. 

Rabies Risk Assessments 
In October, 38 individuals required rabies risk assessments after exposures to 24 dogs, 11 cats, 
and three bats. Eleven victims were recommended for rabies prevention treatment for a high-
risk exposure or a bite above the shoulders and all started the treatment.   

Childhood Lead Poisoning Prevention Program 
In October, there were five children receiving individual case management. Of those, three had 
a blood level between 20-44 ug/dL and two had a level less than 15 ug/dL. There were no 
children that had a level between 15-19 ug/dL. These cases receive case management until they 
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meet closure criteria. Seven children with an initial blood lead level between 10-14 ug/dL 
received supportive services for lead poisoning during the month. Six children have a blood lead 
level between 10-14 ug/dL and one has a level less than 10 ug/dL. These children receive public 
health nursing support until two consecutive blood lead levels equal to or below 3.5 ug/dL are 
obtained. Seven children attending the department’s immunization clinic accepted lead testing 
services during their October visit. There were no new positives identified during this effort.  

Sexual Health Program 
Seventy-eight individuals received sexually transmitted infection (STI) clinic services during 
October 2022. Fifteen clients tested positive for chlamydia and seven clients tested positive for 
gonorrhea at the Health Department’s clinic. In total, 81 cases of chlamydia, 33 cases of 
gonorrhea, and five cases of syphilis were reported in Scott County during October. An 
additional 21 syphilis cases were investigated and determined to be either out of jurisdiction, 
an old case, not identified as a syphilis case, or had a pending case status. These cases were 
closed or referred. Two HIV cases were investigated; one was a false positive result, and other 
case resides out of jurisdiction. 
 
Policy Development 
 
Communicate effectively to inform and educate people about health factors that influence it, 
and how to improve it 
 
Tobacco and Nicotine Quit Materials and Education Shared 
Staff provided Quitline Iowa program information and giveaways to Bettendorf Health Care.  
Bettendorf Health Care leadership is encouraging staff who use tobacco and nicotine products 
to quit and are sharing the Quitline Iowa information as a possible free cessation resource. 

 
Staff provided prevention education focused on the risks of tobacco and nicotine use, especially 
vaping, to four students at the Safer Foundation. The group had also recently completed an 
Iowa Students for Tobacco Education and Prevention (ISTEP) activity where they tie dyed ISTEP 
t-shirts. Pictures from their activity were shared on Tobacco-Free QC (TFQC) social media. 
Students also heard about the importance of having an established medical, dental and vision 
care services.  Lastly, a demonstration was completed on good hand hygiene.   

 
Staff collaborated with Jason Otten, Prevention Specialist from the Center for Alcohol & Drug 
Services, Inc. (CADS), to offer prevention education at Pleasant Valley High School. 
Approximately 415 freshmen health students received education about the risks of tobacco and 
nicotine use, especially vaping, and played a Jeopardy style game that helped to reiterate the 
information shared in the educational presentation.  Staff also discussed the free supportive 
resources available to young people in Iowa including My Life My Quit and Your Life Iowa to 
help with nicotine and other addictions, as well as mental health.  Staff conducted a post-
education survey with 309 of the 415 participants. The amount of students who perceived 
tobacco/vaping use to be high risk increased from 67 percent (n=207) before the prevention 
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education session to 79 percent (n=244) after. Additionally, 73 percent (n= 227) believed their 
knowledge increased because of the education. 

 
Staff presented about nicotine use, especially vaping, to 16 nurses from the Davenport 
Community School District. The goal of the presentation was for nurses to learn more about: 

• History of vaping products;  
• Harmful ingredients in vaping devices;  
• Negative health effects associated with vaping;  
• How the tobacco industry targets youth in their marketing strategies;  
• Signs that young people may be vaping;  
• Free resources (i.e. prevention education from SCHD and CADS; Iowa Students for 

Tobacco Education and Prevention/ISTEP chapters; and cessation programs including 
Quitline Iowa and My Life My Quit) that can be shared with schools, students, and 
families.   

Domestic Violence Event 
Staff attended an event sponsored by Open Door on Taking A Stand Against Domestic Violence.  
The event focused on hearing voices from the African American community, which comprised 
of testimonies provided by those who celebrated their journey from victim to victory, abuser to 
advocate, as well as culturally sensitive mental, physical health, and personal care services.  
SCHD participated by displaying information on I-Smile™, Child and Adolescent Health, Black 
Doula, and HIV/Sexual Health programs. 
 
Strengthen, support, and mobilize communities, and partnerships to improve health 
 
Point Of Dispensing Locations Discussion with Scott County Emergency Management 
Staff met with Jim Hawkes, Scott County Emergency Management Agency, to discuss potential 
Point of Dispensing (POD) locations. PODs are locations within the community where state and 
local agencies can dispense and administer medical countermeasures (vaccines, antiviral drugs, 
antibiotics, etc.) to the public in the event of an emergency. The group discussed potential 
locations for both open and closed PODs. An open POD is typically located at public locations 
and members of the public are able to receive services. A closed POD is one that is staffed and 
managed by organizations and agencies to provide medical countermeasures only to their own 
populations. During COVID, the Sears location was an example of an open POD and the clinic 
held at St. Ambrose University was a closed POD.  
 
Oral Health Presentation for Veteran Organizations 
Staff presented on oral health and its impact on overall health at the Iowa Veterans Trust Fund 
Commission meeting and the Veterans Service Officers Association meeting. These 
presentations were intended to build a stronger relationship to support care coordination 
efforts for veterans, to strengthen the understanding of the importance of oral health, and to 
explain the use of trust funds to help veterans’ overall health.   
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Health and Wellness Education and Testing Provided at Community Organizations/Events 
The HIV/Sexual Health outreach team sponsored and participated in the A System Within a 
System’s (ASWAS Inc.) second annual African-American Male Youth Summit. The event was 
held at St. Ambrose University. During the summit, the outreach team engaged the community 
with a wide range of health and wellness information, activities, and giveaways. The team also 
presented on Health and Wellness at the Scott County Youth Justice and Rehabilitation Center, 
Rosecrance New Life Mental Health and Substance Use treatment facility, and McKinley 
Elementary School. Ten events during the month included HIV testing; 109 tests were 
completed. 
 
Create, champion, and implement policies, plans, and laws that impact health 
 
Immunization Audits Continue 
Immunization audits of the schools were finished in October ahead of the state’s due date. 
Results will be shared with the Board of Health once the child care center audits are completed. 
Those audits are due to the state by January 31, 2023. In preparation for the audits, staff 
continues to meet with childcare centers to review immunization records. During these visits, if 
the center has complete immunization records, the immunization audit form is completed.   
 
State Meetings Share New Expectations for Programs 
Staff attended the quarterly I-Smile™ coordinator meeting and learned of new consent form 
requirements as well as a needs assessment report. In addition, the state provided training 
materials for the dental direct services consultant position to be filled. The meeting also 
provided an opportunity for the department’s new community dental consultant to meet the 
other coordinators and state representatives.  

 
Staff attended Fall Seminar meetings for the Child and Adolescent Health program and the 
Maternal Health (now called “Healthy Pregnancy”) program.  State staff introduced new 
consultants, reviewed contract requirements, discussed the revised administrative manual, and 
encouraged grantees to share some of the action plans they will be implementing this year.   
 
Utilize legal and regulatory actions designed to improve and protect the public’s health 
 
Notice of Potential Violation 
Staff received one notice of potential violation (NOPV) for the Smoke Free Air Act during 
October. The notice was sent to Quad City Testing Laboratory located at 21112 Scott Park Road 
in Davenport, Iowa. At this time, there has been no request for education or additional 
information by the establishment. This is the first NOPV for this establishment in the last 12 
months.   
 
Founded Food Service Complaints 

Facility Reason Complaint Status 
Kwik Star #1007, Belmont 
Road, Bettendorf 

Fire Extinguisher Discharge Resolved 
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Hungry Hobo, West Locust 
Street, Davenport 

Foreign Material on Bread Resolved 

QC Dynasty Buffet, Elmore 
Circle, Davenport 

Cleaning, Possible Illness Resolved 

Treehouse Pub & Eatery, 
Kimberly Road, Bettendorf 

Broken Glass in Drink Resolved 

 
Food Service Establishment Closure 

Facility Reason Status 
Rudy’s Tacos East Village, 
11th Street, Davenport 

Small Grease Fire; Fire 
Extinguisher Discharge 

Reopened 

 
Temporary Events 

Event Number of Inspections Status 
Quad Cities Firefighter Chili 
Cook Off 

9 Violations Corrected On Site 

 
Hotel Inspections and Complaint Follow-up 
Staff continued to conduct inspections of Wood Spring Suites due to the presence of 
cockroaches in several rooms. Orkin has continued to service this facility and the situation has 
improved. Staff will receive ongoing updates from Orkin regarding the facility. Staff responded 
to several other hotel complaints. Upon investigation, the complaints were unverifiable; routine 
inspections of these hotels were conducted at the time of the complaint investigations. 
 
Assurance 
 
Assure an effective system that enables access to the individual services and care needed to be 
healthy 
 
Services Begin for Collaborative Service Area 
Staff began providing Child and Adolescent Health Informing Services for the full Collaborative 
Service Area: Cedar, Clinton, Jackson, and Scott Counties. In the first month, the number of 
families to contact increased by about 40 percent with the addition of the three other counties. 
 
Staff completed outreach for Hawki and I-Smile™ programs at 14 dental and medical providers 
as well as schools and pre-school settings. During outreach, information was shared about 
Hawki services and the I-Smile™ program, questions were answered, and brochures and 
promotional items were distributed.   

 
Staff traveled to WIC clinics in the cities of Tipton and Clinton offering Healthy Pregnancy 
(Maternal Health) services and oral health services to clients. Earlier in the month, staff traveled 
to the Hillcrest WIC clinic in Clinton to meet their staff, learn about local resources, discuss 
clinic flow, and see the space available for staff to provide services.   
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First Med Pharmacy Review 
In September, 214 inmates received 822 prescriptions. During the month, 98.5 percent of 
medical and 99.5 percent of mental health medications were generic.   
 
Non-Public School Students Connected to Immunization Resources 
Staff has continued to follow up on the immunization records for 65 students in the non-public 
schools who were not up-to-date on their immunizations as identified during the immunization 
audit process. Parents have been notified and resources have been provided to assist them in 
getting their students vaccinated.   
 
Developmental Screening Provide 
Staff completed developmental screenings for children using Ages & Stages Questionnaires® 
(ASQ-3). This screening tool is designed to assist with the developmental monitoring of infants 
and young children during the crucial first five years of life. The questionnaire items include 
activities that are fun and attractive to children and allows them to engage in toys and other 
materials to encourage participation. The assessment looks at five critical skill areas of 
communication, gross motor, fine motor, problem solving, and personal-social. 
 
Vaccines Provided 
Staff offered free influenza and Tdap (tetanus, diphtheria, and acellular pertussis) vaccine to 
childcare providers. Childcare centers with 7 or more staff wanting vaccine can schedule an 
onsite clinic, or providers can schedule an appointment at the Health Department. Eight centers 
held onsite vaccine clinics for staff and one home provider visited SCHD during October; 103 
influenza vaccines were given. Scott County Kids Early Childhood Iowa funds influenza and Tdap 
vaccines.   
 
Staff conducted a small vaccine clinic at Rivermont Collegiate non-public school. This unique 
situation arose when staff audited the school’s immunization records and found many 
international students whose vaccination records did not comply with Iowa law. Although each 
of the students had received many vaccinations in their home country, Iowa vaccination 
requirements are different and many of the vaccines that Iowa requires are not available in 
their home countries. According to Iowa law, the students were to be excluded until the proper 
vaccines were received. Transportation and clinic conflicts compounded the situation and it 
would have taken several weeks to schedule the students into clinic, thus disrupting their 
learning by not being in school. At the clinic, 73 vaccinations were given to 25 international 
students and all the students were able to remain in school without interruption. Any follow-up 
vaccines will be provided at the Health Department. 
 
While COVID-19 bivalent boosters remain available at the department on a walk-in basis, in an 
effort to encourage Scott County and City of Davenport employees to get boosted, the 
department hosted an employee clinic; 68 individuals received their booster during the day. 
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Efforts to Increase Oral Health Care 
Staff has been invited to take part in a focused oral health stakeholder workgroup. The primary 
goal is to find strategic ways Medicaid members can be referred in a timely for oral health care 
in emergent and non-emergent situations.   

 
Staff received five new oral health referrals for veterans and have found four new dental offices 
who will work with the Iowa Veterans Trust Fund for payment of dental care.  
 
Build and support a diverse and skilled public health workforce 
 
Leadership Training 
Various staff participated in the Leadership Movie Club focused on The King’s Speech. The day 
was facilitated by Chris Battell and Donna Honald. During Movie Club, participants discussed 
various leadership principles and discussed how those principles relate to the county PRIDE 
statement. Attendees were also able to meet other leaders throughout Scott County. 
 
Scott County Human Resources held a two-day Leadership Summit. This was the first 
Leadership Summit in several years. Three of the department’s managers attended the event 
and will continue with learning throughout the year. As a part of the process, a 360° evaluation 
is completed by manager, peers, colleagues, and staff prior to the event. Time is spent talking 
through this feedback with peers and facilitators. 
 
Preparedness Trainings Provide Insight into Community Emergency Planning and Response 
Staff attended the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) training, Preparedness – 
MGT 403: Access and Functional Needs Preparedness Planning for Rural Communities. The goal 
of this course was to increase knowledge among community emergency planners in the area of 
pre-planning and preparedness, especially focusing on ensuring the safety of older adults, 
particularly those living in assisted-living and nursing homes, and people with access and 
functional needs during a crisis event. A whole community outreach effort is encouraged to 
ensure that everyone is aware that individuals may require personalized care, transportation, 
shelter, and medical assistance. Preparedness staff must consider these needs before a crisis 
occurs. Staff completed a preparedness and response tabletop activity that examined the 
impact of a flood on a community, especially for residents of an assisted living. 
 
Staff attended the two-day FEMA training, MGT:341 - Disaster Preparedness for Healthcare 
Organizations. Attendees learned the importance of conducting internal assessments, 
reviewing disaster plans, and testing those disaster plans through tabletop exercises, functional 
exercises, and full-scale exercises. Participants also received many resources on Hazard 
Vulnerability Assessments. 
 
Advanced Epidemiology Training 
Several staff attended the training Advanced Epidemiology: Introduction to Disease 
Investigations & Outbreaks hosted by the State of Iowa Department of Health and Human 
Services and presented by Diana Von Stein, Regional Epidemiologist. The training reviewed 
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basic epidemiology principles, discussed the role of local public health partners, discussed when 
individuals with enteric illnesses must be excluded from various settings/activities, provided an 
overview of a variety of testing terms and requirements, and reviewed outbreak investigations. 
The training is required for staff involved in communicable disease follow-up every three to 
four years, depending upon how often they complete the work (less diseases = more frequent 
training).  
 
Iowa Environmental Health Association Fall Conference and Pre-Conference Work Day 
Staff attended a State of Iowa Department of Inspections and Appeals (DIA) Food Contract work 
day in Ankeny on the day prior to the Iowa Environmental Health Association’s Fall Conference. 
Mike Nordos, FDA Retail Food Specialist, spoke about the Voluntary National Retail Food 
Regulatory Program Standards changes in 2022.  Merri Cross and Julie Kraling from the Iowa 
Department of Inspections and Appeals discussed the Absorb training database and the Home 
Food Processing Establishment Law respectively. Dennis Kuntz and Rodney Regenitter from the 
Iowa Department of Agriculture and Land Stewardship discussed meat inspection rules. 
 
Several staff attended the Iowa Environmental Health Association’s (IEHA) Fall Conference with 
two staff presenting. One staff person is a member of the IEHA Membership and Marketing 
Committee. This committee presented on the benefits of being an IEHA member. The other 
staff presenter has been participating in an Association of Food and Drug Officials fellowship 
program and presented on the data gathered throughout the project completed based upon 
emergency preparedness of food establishments in Scott County. Discussion followed the 
presentation regarding emergency preparedness and its impact on food safety. 
 
Staff attended the session Investigating Foodborne Illness In Iowa presented by Thao Schlichte 
with DIA and Kemi Oni with the State of Iowa Department of Health and Human Services. The 
session focused the frequency of foodborne illness in Iowa and its most common causation.  
Attendees learned about the process DIA uses when a foodborne illness complaint is submitted.  
We also looked at actual cases that we recently covered in Iowa.  
 
Staff attended a session on carbon sequestration in Iowa. There is a pipeline carrying carbon 
from North Dakota to Decatur, Illinois is proposed to cross northern Scott County. The speaker 
discussed geology, potential for carbon storage in the ground in Iowa, and the pipeline that will 
cross the State of Iowa. 
 
Staff attended the session, An Exercise in Active Managerial Control, facilitated by the Black 
Hawk County Health Department. Environmental health staff from Black Hawk County 
discussed the project design and implementation of an active managerial control (AMC) 
program that provided managers, supervisors, and persons-in-charge with the tools and 
knowledge to become active managers in their establishments. Black Hawk County staff shared 
the measures that they used, the strengths of their project, and opportunities for 
improvement. Staff also discussed the impact that the Covid-19 pandemic had on their project.  
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Staff attended sessions presented by Vildana Tinjic from Linn County Public Health and Jodi 
Zimmerman from El Paso County Public Health about the industry of body art and modification. 
Issues covered were future legislative priorities regarding the regulation of the pigments that 
go into the ink used and an introduction to the various body modification techniques that are 
becoming more popularized, but are still not well understood by the regulatory community.  
Improve and innovate public health functions through ongoing evaluation, research, and 
continuous quality improvement 
 
After Action Review Conducted on Farmer’s Market Sampling 
In August, staff accompanied inspectors from the Iowa Department of Inspections and Appeals 
(DIA) to the Freight House Farmer’s Market in August. The Iowa Department of Public Health 
and DIA were investigating an outbreak of salmonellosis with the potential common source of 
melons purchased from farmer’s markets and roadside stands. Department staff gathered 
considerable information from the Freight House Farmer’s Market organizer in order to 
facilitate an efficient process to collect the samples for analysis. As part of the state’s follow-up 
efforts, after action reviews are conducted to identify areas of strength and areas for 
improvement.  
 
Community-Based Screening Services Third Quarter Data Report 
The Sexual Health Program received the Community-Based Screening Services (CBSS) Third 
Quarter 2022 Data and Quality Assurance Reports. The 2022 third quarter chlamydia and 
gonorrhea positivity rates for CBSS sites were 7.6 percent and 3.6 percent, respectively. Fifty-
three percent of positive chlamydia tests were female and 60 percent of positive tests were 
identified in individuals 24 years of age or younger. For gonorrhea, 62.8 percent of positive 
tests were male, with 37.1 percent of positive tests identified in individuals 24 years of age or 
younger. The highest positive rates by age for chlamydia was in the 15 to 19 years population. 
The highest positivity rates by age for gonorrhea was in individuals 30 years and older. 
 
Quad Cities Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services Facilities Tabletop Exercise 
Staff participated in a Quad Cities Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) Facilities 
tabletop exercise. Scott County Health Department’s role in the exercise was to be stationed at 
the Simulation Cell at the Scott County Emergency Communications Center in case an exercise 
participant needed to call for Health Department information or input. There were 
approximately 28 participants from various CMS facilities in the county that participated. 
 
Build and maintain a strong organization infrastructure for public health 
 
Department Infrastructure Teams  
 
Quality Improvement Council 
The Quality Improvement Council met to tally the results of the recent Leadership and Staff 
Culture of Quality Roadmap Assessment. The Council Members reviewed the results and 
identified areas that may be included in the current fiscal year work plan. Discussion will 
continue in November. 
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Health Equity Committee 
The Health Equity Committee is updating the department’s Health Equity Plan, including 
finalizing the framework the committee will use to address health equity as a department: 
understanding health inequities through staff assessment; staff training; and addressing health 
equity in program, policy, and strategy development. The committee is identifying tools for use 
for an internal health equity assessment. The Bay Area Regional Health Initiative (BARHII) 
assessment tool is the leading framework for internal assessments. Hennepin County, MN has 
created an abbreviated version of the tool. The team has reached out to Hennepin County to 
start a conversation about their version of the tool and how this may benefit the department’s 
equity efforts. The committee continues to work through the FY23 annual workplan, which 
includes an activity to identify health equity projects within the department to undertake 
within the next 9 months. Suggestions have been made to survey staff for ideas. This will take 
place before the end of the year. 
 
Legislative Committee 
The Legislative Committee discussed the initial phase of its plan to connect with elected 
officials. In October, all elected officials and candidates for the state legislature and Scott 
County Board of Supervisors were sent an electronic copy of the department’s FY22 Annual 
Report with a brief introduction. Following the election, each of the elected officials will be 
mailed a personalized note with a copy of the department’s brochure and an insert with 
information on how to access SCHD’s website and social media. The note will include our 
willingness to be a resource to them in their work as well as contact information. The group 
also brainstormed other communication tools.  
 
In addition, the committee discussed how to handle legislative priorities that come from the 
Iowa Public Health Association, Iowa Environmental Health Association, and the Iowa State 
Association of Counties. The plan is that as these policy agendas/priorities are received, they 
will be shared with the Board of Health (BOH) to review and discuss. The BOH can then choose 
to direct the department to develop policy statements in alignment with identified priorities. 
 
Workforce Development Committee 
The Workforce Development Committee discussed its plans for promoting, tracking, and 
celebrating the completion of the Workforce Development Survey to be launched in January 
2023. The Committee also reviewed the questions updating language, including questions on 
demographics to allow for self-reporting to guide the workplace profile, including current 
developments in public health, and including a question on barriers to training. The University 
of Iowa College of Public Health will be assisting with the survey. 
 
Workplace Culture Committee 
The Workplace Culture Committee continued discussion around the National Association of 
County and City Health Officials’ Joy in Work Toolkit. The primary authors were associated with 
the Adaptive Leadership Academy, and will be contacted to determine if there are ways to 
connect with other departments beginning to implement the toolkit. 
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Health Promotion Team 
The Health Promotion Team continues to work on promoting COVID messages throughout 
Scott County. Messages in both English and Spanish were developed through OnMedia, and 
radio ads were approved for use on FM 92.5. The bus ads that are currently in place on the 
interior and exterior of Citibus as well as bus shelters were extended through February. The 
team drafted the 2023 work plan, and has assigned the Health Promotion Strategy of National 
Infant Immunization Week.   

Meetings Attended by Staff 
Area 5 Healthcare Coalition 
Be Healthy QC 
Child and Adolescent Health Fall Seminar 
Child Care Nurse Consultants/Healthy Child Care Iowa Staff 
Davenport Community School District (DCSD) Nursing Team 
Erin Sodawasser, Hermiston, St. Ambrose University 
Healthiest State Initiative Annual Walk hosted by the City of Bettendorf  
Health and Human Services emPOWER and Social Vulnerability Workshop 
Highly Infectious Disease Group 
Influenza Webinar 
Iowa Immunizes Coalition 
Iowa Medicaid Stakeholder 
Iowa Public Health Association Social Media Community of Practice 
I-Smile™ Coordinator 
Janet Hill, Rock Island County Health Department (2) 
Jim Hawkes, Scott County Emergency Management Agency 
Live Lead Free Quad Cities 
Low Birth Weight Workgroup 
Maternal Health Fall Seminar 
Nicole Carkner, Quad City Health Initiative and Janet Hill, Rock Island County Health 

Department 
Nicole Gant, Jason Senjem, Colleen Doak, St. Ambrose University  
Nicole Gant, Jason Senjem, Colleen Doak, St. Ambrose University and Chris Ford, Belinda 

Mielenhausen, River Bend Food Bank 
Physical Activity Policy Research and Evaluation Network Sidewalk Project 
Point of Dispensing Workbook Workshop 
Quad Cities Behavioral Health Coalition Promotion Team 
Quad Cities CMS Coalition  
Quad Cities Emergency Planning Committee 
Quad Cities Trauma Informed Consortium Steering Committee 
Region 6 Local Public Health Contractor Meeting 
Scott County Oral Health Network 
Southeast Regional Call 
Stop HIV Iowa Plan  
Taelor Denton, St. Ambrose University 
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Tobacco-Free QC (TFQC) Community Education Workgroup Meeting 
Trauma Informed Consortium 
Waste Commission of Scott County 
WISEWOMAN Bi-Monthly Call 
YMCA of the Iowa Mississippi Valley Child Care and Family Services Board  
 
 
Attachment 1:  Reports from our database on education the department provided to the 
community, education the department provided to service providers, media inquiries and press 
releases/conferences 
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Education provided  between October 1, 2022 and October 31, 
2022

Attachment 1

Education To: Presentation Date Total Audience Requesting Organization Description

Community

10/4/2022 5 Safer Foundation Tobacco, Vaping, and Nicotine

10/6/2022 6 Jennifer Hildebrandt, Parish 
Nurse

Oral Health

10/13/2022 215 Pleasant Valley High School Tobacco, Vaping, and Nicotine 
Prevention

10/13/2022 4 Colleen Williams Adolescent Health

10/14/2022 202 Pleasant Valley High School Tobacco, Nicotine, and Vaping 
Prevention

10/19/2022 11 Hand in Hand Medication Administration

Tuesday, November 8, 2022 Page 1 of 2



Education To: Presentation Date Total Audience Requesting Organization Description

10/28/2022 47 Open Door Family Health and Sexual Health 
Programs

Service Providers

10/5/2022 65 Trust Fund Commission Oral Health

10/12/2022 100 Veterans Servcie Officers 
Association

Oral Health

10/19/2022 19 Genesis Oral Health/Hospital Acquired 
Pneumonia

10/24/2022 16 Davenport Community School 
District

Vaping, Tobacco, and Nicotine 
Awareness and Resources

Tuesday, November 8, 2022 Page 2 of 2



Media Inquiries between October 1, 2022 and October 31, 2022
Attachment 1

Request Date Nature of Request Request From Newspaper Radio Television

10/10/2022 Hotel-Motel Newspaper Other

Tuesday, November 8, 2022 Page 1 of 1
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